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Distinguished Ministers, Excellencies, Ladies and Gentlemen,

I am pleased and honoured to address this fifth session of the Meeting of the Parties to the Convention on the Protection and Use of Transboundary Watercourses and International Lakes, the Water Convention. This meeting provides an opportunity to reflect on achievements and obstacles since the entry into force of the Convention and, more importantly, to define a path forward for strengthening and broadening its implementation. I am also pleased to see so many high-level representatives from different countries, whose presence underscores the Convention’s importance. 

With 35 UNECE member States now Party to the Convention, and the European Community itself also a Party, the standards established by the Convention prevail throughout much of our region. It is also a positive sign that more UNECE countries (Bosnia and Herzegovina, Serbia, the former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia, Georgia and Turkmenistan) are either in the process of ratification or considering ratifying. 

The importance and recognition of the Convention is also growing outside UNECE. The participation of non-UNECE countries – for the first time at a Meeting of the Parties – confirms this. The benefits of the Convention can and should be enjoyed outside the region. This makes the entry into force of the amendments to open the Convention an urgent priority that should be achieved by the next Meeting of the Parties.
The last three years are full of examples of what the Convention has to offer to its Parties, and there is much to celebrate in terms of achievements. I would like to briefly touch on five of them – always bearing in mind that every past achievement is a building block for future activities.
First: The assessment of the status of transboundary rivers, lakes and groundwaters 

One of the main accomplishments was the preparation of the first Assessment of Transboundary Rivers, Lakes and Groundwaters for the Sixth Ministerial Conference “Environment for Europe”. The Assessment is an impressive compilation of information, never before presented in such a systematic and comprehensive way. Even more impressive is the process through which the Guidance was prepared. This process saw the direct involvement of almost all countries in the region, with no distinction between Parties and non-Parties, and a broad supporting partnership of countries and international organizations. It is remarkable that plans for the second Assessment are even more ambitious, aiming not only to address the gaps of the first edition but to also shed light on emerging issues such as climate change impacts. The second Assessment will also look “beyond water” at the implications on the environment more broadly, on social and economic aspects and on security. As a series, the Assessments will keep the state of shared water resources under scrutiny, benchmark the progress achieved, and look to bring positive changes to their management. Thus they represent a strong foundation for all other activities under the Convention, as well as for interventions by other actors involved in transboundary water cooperation. 
Second: Adaptation to climate change

One factor of the Convention’s success has been its capacity to deal with emerging issues and to develop innovative products. The Guidance on Water and Adaptation to Climate Change is one example. The Guidance is a pioneering policy instrument, addressing what probably will be the most important challenge for transboundary water cooperation in the future: adapting to climate change in the most efficient way, in cooperation with riparian countries, and avoiding transboundary impacts of unilateral measures – and thereby preventing conflict. Only concerted and coordinated action will enable countries to cope with the uncertainties of climate change and to tackle its impacts effectively. With the Guidance, you are also making an important contribution to the work under the UN Framework Convention on Climate Change, and in particular the Nairobi work programme. By adopting the Guidance just a few weeks before COP 15, you are underscoring the central role of water in adapting to climate change and stressing its international dimension. I hope that you will maintain leadership in this field and adopt a programme of activities to foster the Guidance’s practical implementation through projects on the ground and through a platform promoting the exchange of experience and good practices.
Third: Focus on implementation and compliance
These last three years have also reconfirmed the commitment of all Parties and stakeholders to making effective implementation of the Convention a top priority. The Guide to Implementing the Convention is a concrete evidence of this. With it, the Convention has responded to specific needs of countries – the former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia and Georgia, which triggered the Guide development in the first place, but also other countries within and outside the region interested in acceding to the Convention and implementing it. The Guide is a strategic document that will be an important reference for future work under the Convention. 
Therefore, I find it extremely positive that later today, after the expected adoption of the Guide, you will be discussing how to further facilitate and support implementation and compliance. The Guide’s preparations clearly revealed the need to establish a mechanism to facilitate settlement of problems of implementation and to prevent or manage existing or potential differences in interpretation and application of the Convention. The establishment of such a mechanism is the needed complement to the Guide. It will provide Parties with a clear and permanent forum to resort to for advice and support in the case of a potential, specific or ongoing problems. Seventeen years after the Convention’s adoption, the time is ripe to move in this direction, taking into account the Convention’s specificities, its cooperative spirit and the wealth of experience gained under it. This will be a very important political sign, testifying to the maturity and readiness of Parties to address difficult issues.
Fourth: Central Asia, projects on the ground and work at the national level 
The Convention has a tradition of not shying away from difficult issues. In recent years, this has been demonstrated by its increasing engagement – both of its Parties and of the secretariat – in Central Asia, where the problems of transboundary cooperation are most acute and where the Convention can make a difference in the lives of millions of people. The fact that the high-level segment of this meeting is devoted to transboundary water cooperation in Central Asia shows our joint commitment to work further for Central Asian prosperity and development. Central Asia will continue to be a strategic area of work for the Convention in terms of enhancing ratification and implementation, and possibly opening the Convention to neighbouring non-UNECE countries.
But Central Asia is not the only place where the Convention is active on the ground. Also thanks to the work of our Regional Advisor, activities helping specific countries and subregions strengthen their capacity for integrated water resources management and cooperation have increased. The Convention has proven to be a fertile ground for developing such projects as it offers several comparative advantages. The projects benefit from a strong ownership from participating countries, from a broad net of mutually supportive Convention activities, and from the possibilities of partnering with other Parties and international organizations.

Another strong pillar of the Convention’s work on the ground is the activities at the national level under the EU Water Initiative National Policy Dialogues. The success of the Dialogues has exceeded expectations, especially considering the limited resources they have and their short tenure. The Dialogues have proven to be a useful framework for facilitating cross-sectoral cooperation, promoting reform and coordinating the action of donors, international organizations and NGOs. This was most recently confirmed at the EU-Central Asia High-level Conference on Environment and Water, which took place in Rome last week. The National Policy Dialogue process and the technical assistance programmes of the European Commission and the EU Member States will be much closer linked, and the results of the policy dialogue will be taken up and further developed through such assistance programmes. I encourage the countries engaged in the process – and those that aim to do so in the next years – to continue taking advantage of the Dialogues and to maintain a high political commitment to them. 
Fifth: Partnerships and IWAC
None of the above could have been achieved without the establishment of strong partnerships. It is a pleasure to have most of the Convention’s partners today with us to celebrate past joint achievements and to discuss how to further strengthen cooperation. Our partners are many, as you can see in this room, and I won’t run the risk of omitting any by making an attempt to listing you all. I would like to express my sincere appreciation for the work of all the international, regional and non-governmental organizations working with the Convention. The Convention is certainly committed to continuing and deepening its collaboration with these and other partners.
Among partners, a special note is deserved by the International Water Assessment Centre (IWAC), the Convention’s collaborating centre, recently established at the Slovak Hydrometeorological Institute. In the past, IWAC played a fundamental role in the implementation of pilot projects on transboundary waters. Unfortunately, IWAC start-up in Slovakia took longer then expected, but I hope that the adoption of IWAC strategy and workplan will give a strong forward push to its work.
Future workplan and resources to implement it
This meeting is not only an occasion to reflect on the past; above all, it is about future developments. The workplan to be adopted will set the Convention’s future direction. The proposal you have in front of you is very comprehensive and ambitious. I would like to emphasize a number of important features. First of all, it is positive to see that the workplan reflects your continuing commitment to strengthening the three cornerstones of the Convention: compliance and implementation, assessment of progress, and capacity development and action on the ground. Secondly, it should be appreciated that the workplan is a coherent framework where the different activities mutually reinforce each other and where action at the national, subregional and regional levels ensures continuous progress. Thirdly, the workplan includes links with other water-related policy sectors (for example, climate change, biodiversity, forests and wetlands management, energy and security). It recognizes the importance of acting outside the “water box” to have stronger political and tangible impact. This will also be important in relation to the Seventh Ministerial Conference “Environment for Europe”, as one of the two themes of the Conference will be the “sustainable management of water and water-related ecosystems”. The Convention has obviously a significant role to play in the Conference’s preparations and the Convention’s capacity to link with different partners and other policy sectors will be important in this regard. 
In general, the workplan reflects the political will of Parties to take an active and forward-looking approach. Success to date has been made possible through the high level of commitment by the Parties as well as supporting organizations. In particular, I would like to thank all those countries that have led activities and contributed in kind or in cash to the trust fund, thereby helping to financing implementation of the Convention’s workplan. There has been growth in the contributions received in the past years, and much has been done thanks to these funds. It will still be a particular challenge for 2010–2012, however to secure all the funding for programme implementation. I therefore urge you to continue to support the trust fund. Another need is to involve a broader number of Parties as lead countries for programme implementation. In particular, I call on the countries in Western Europe which have not yet been involved in workplan implementation to take leadership of activities, or to support the workplan financially, so that there is a broader basis for the sharing of experience, and so that the burden is more fairly distributed. 

I would also like to stress that the decisions you are going to take will have consequences for the human resources in the secretariat. The experience of last two years showed that to implement the Convention’s workplan, the minimum required number of staff in the Convention secretariat is five professional and one general service staff member. Two professional and one general service staff members are part of the UNECE regular staff, but for the remaining three professional we completely rely on extrabudgetary funds. The secretariat’s strict policy is that priority will be given to fund the relevant salaries of staff needed to implement the different activities. It is therefore essential that Parties make available adequate financial and human resources to support the secretariat. I also would like to invite you to consider opportunities to further strengthening the secretariat, including through the secondment of staff or by offering junior professional officers.

Finally, allow me to thank Switzerland, the host country, for its warm hospitality. They have made an extraordinary effort to make this meeting a success, and have been an extremely professional partner for the secretariat. Distinguished Ministers, Excellencies, Ladies and Gentlemen, I wish you success in your deliberations. Thank you.
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